



January 2011 Edition

SILVER WHITE PAPER

Everything you ever wanted to know about the use of silver in wound therapy

Prepared by Sharon Lindsay of Systagenix



SILVER WHITE PAPER

Everything you ever wanted to know about the use of silver in wound therapy

Prepared by Sharon Lindsay of Systagenix

© Systagenix Wound Management 2011. Brands marked with [®] or [™] are trademarks of Systagenix. All other products referenced herein are acknowledged to be trademarks of their respective owners.

Contents

Part 1	l: The use of silver in wound therapy	4
1.	Introduction	4
2.	Brief history on the use of silver as an antimicrobial	4
3.	Chemistry and antimicrobial properties of silver	5
4.	Silver in wound care	6
	4.1 Overview of acute wounds	6
	4.2 Overview of chronic wounds	7
	4.3 Silver dressings	8
5.	Assessing the <i>in vitro</i> silver release profile of dressings	8
6.	Microbiological methods to assess efficacy of silver dressings	9
	6.1 Zone of inhibition assay	9
	6.2 Log ₁₀ reduction assay	9
7.	Concentration of silver cations required to exert an antimicrobial effect	10
	7.1 Clinical practice	10
8.	Safety considerations and appropriate use	10
	8.1 Cytotoxicity	10
	8.2 Absorption	11
	8.3 Argyria and silver deposition	12
	8.4 Potential limitations of use	12
9.	Resistance profile	12
10.	Biofilms	14
11.	Overview: The use of silver in wound therapy	14
Part 2	2: Commercial silver dressings	15
12.	Commercial silver dressings	15
13.	Systagenix silver dressings	15
	13.1 ACTISORB [®] Silver 220 Activated Charcoal Dressing	15
	13.2 PROMOGRAN PRISMA® Wound Balancing Matrix	17
	13.3 SILVERCEL [®]	17
	13.4 SILVERCEL [®] NON-ADHERENT	18
14.	Evidence-based medicine: Systagenix dressings	18
	14.1 Evidence-based medicine for ACTISORB [®] Silver 220 Activated Charcoal Dressing	19
	14.2 Evidence-based medicine for PROMOGRAN PRISMA® Wound Balancing Matrix	19
	14.3 Evidence-based medicine for SILVERCEL [®]	20
	14.4 Evidence-based medicine for SILVERCEL® NON-ADHERENT	21
15.	Cost effectiveness of silver dressings	21
16.	Overview: Commercial silver dressings	22
17.	Appendix 1: Commercially available elemental and compound silver wound care products	23
18.	References	25

Part 1: The use of silver in wound therapy

1. Introduction

Silver has a well established history as a broadspectrum antimicrobial, with early reports of silver use dating back to ancient times. More recently, silver nitrate and silver sulphadiazine (SSD) have been used for the management of infected wounds and burns. Recent advances in technology have enabled silver to be incorporated into a range of dressing materials. The popularity of using such silver dressings in clinical practice has steadily increased, however, the scientific basis for their use is not always fully understood. The



Silver has a well established history as a broad-spectrum antimicrobial

current Silver White Paper summarises the use of silver and silver dressings in wound management. Part 1 provides a general background on silver as an antimicrobial, including details on its mode of action, potential for resistance and safety profile. Part 2 provides an overview of the current available commercial silver dressings.

2. Brief history on the use of silver as an antimicrobial

The use of silver as an antimicrobial agent has an impressive history, going back as far as ancient Greece and Rome when silver coins were used to sterilise drinking water (Figure 1).

The first reports on the use of silver to prevent infection date back to 1834 when the German obstetrician, Crede, used a 1% silver nitrate solution to prevent blindness from post-partum infection in newborns. Following the discovery of antibiotics in the 1930s, the use of silver-based products to combat infection declined. However, over use and mis-use of antibiotics has resulted in the emergence of antibiotic resistant bacteria such as methicillin resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA) and vancomycin resistant Enterococcus (VRE). Due to the increase in bacterial resistance



FIGURE 1. AN ANCIENT ROMAN COIN. THE ROMANS USED SILVER COINS TO STERILISE DRINKING WATER

towards antibiotics, since the 1960s the use of silverbased products as topical antimicrobials has become increasingly popular.

Silver nitrate and compresses have been used for the management of burn wounds (Moyer et al. 1965; Price et al. 1966; Sawhney et al. 1989). The addition of a sulphonamide antibiotic to silver (SSD) generated a potent antimicrobial and is still used for the topical treatment of burns (Monofo 1996; Sweetman 2004) and infected wounds (Clarke 1999). Silver has also been used to coat catheters to prevent infection (Maki et al. 1988; Tobin and Bambauer 2003).

Despite the historical use of silver nitrate and SSD, these agents are limited by their cytotoxicity including delayed wound healing, electrolyte disturbance, inactivation of patient enzymes and increased occurrence of leucopoenia, argyria and resistance (Lowbury et al. 1976; Heggers and Robson 1978; Maillard and Denyer 2005). The cytotoxicity of SSD has been attributed to the release of the sulphonamide moiety rather than the silver component (Lockhart et al. 1983).

Recently the development of new technologies have enabled various formats of silver to be directly incorporated into a range of dressing materials and benefit from an improved efficacy, safety and resistance profile over silver nitrate and SSD. Use of such dressings in clinical practice is steadily increasing, with approximately £100 million spent in 2006-2007 on prescribing costs (National Prescribing Centre 2008).

KEY POINTS

- Silver has a well established history as an antimicrobial.
- SSD and silver nitrate are frequently used for the management of burn wounds.
- Renewed interest in silver as an antimicrobial has been fuelled by the emergence of antibiotic resistant bacteria.
- The development of new materials and technologies has enabled silver to be directly incorporated into a range of dressings and benefit from an improved efficacy, safety and resistance profile over silver nitrate and SSD.

3. Chemistry and antimicrobial properties of silver

To understand the antimicrobial properties of silver, an appreciation of the chemistry of silver is first required.

Silver is an element represented by the symbol "Ag".



FIGURE 2. THE PERIODIC TABLE SHOWING THE "Ag" SYMBOL FOR SILVER. NOTE THAT THE PERIODIC TABLE INDICATES THAT ELEMENTAL SILVER HAS 47 PROTONS

Similar to other elements, silver consists of three types of subatomic particles: "protons" and "neutrons" (located in the atomic nucleus) and "electrons" (located orbiting the atomic nucleus). Protons and electrons have a positive and negative charge, respectively, whereas neutrons are neutral. The charge of any atom is determined by the number of electrons relative to the number of protons. For example, atoms with more electrons than protons have a negative charge, whereas atoms with more protons than electrons have a positive charge. Conversely, atoms with equivalent number of w2 and protons are neutral. With respect to silver, silver can exist in one of the following two common forms:

- As a neutral atom (with 47 electrons and 47 protons)
 referred to as "elemental silver" or "metallic silver" (Figure 2)
- As a positively charged atom (with 46 electrons and 47 protons) referred to as "ionic silver" or "silver cation" (Ag⁺).

Silver cations (Ag⁺/ionic silver) are potent antimicrobials (Ovington 2004; Landsdown and Williams 2004) and may become available when silver is presented in solution (e.g. silver nitrate) or when elemental silver is in the presence of oxygen, as described below.

The oligodynamic effect of silver is well recognised, with as little as 10⁻⁹ to 10⁻⁶ mol/L silver cations effective against a broad range of microorganisms including Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria, fungi, protozoa and viruses (Russel and Hugo 1994). By comparison, elemental silver is relatively unreactive. However, in presence of oxygen from the air or dissolved in aqueous environments such as body fluids and wound exudates, elemental silver oxidises to form silver oxide $(Ag_{2}^{+}O^{2})$. On dissolution in fluid, silver oxide dissociates into its separate components releasing the antimicrobial silver cations. Thus, irrespective of the presentation of silver in wound care products, silver achieves its antimicrobial effect by releasing silver cations. Common microorganisms that silver products can kill are detailed in Figure 3.

Once silver is in the ionic form, how does silver confer antimicrobial activity? Despite the wide spread use of silver as an antimicrobial, the exact mechanism(s) of action is yet to be fully determined (Drug and Therapeutics Bulletin, 2010). Silver cations are thought to interact with multiple sites within the target cell (Figure 4). A likely mechanism of action is that the positively charged silver cations bind to negatively charged components of the bacterial cell. Binding of silver cations to the negatively charged cell wall and membrane will induce structural changes and cell lysis. Likewise, binding of silver cations to negatively charged proteins, enzymes, DNA and RNA will interfere with bacterial electron transport, cell division and cell replication (Lansdown 2002). Similarly, silver is likely to demonstrate antimicrobial activity against fungi and viruses by binding to negatively charged moieties.

KEY POINTS

- Silver can exist in "elemental" or "ionic" form
 Silver ions are also referred to as "Ag⁺" or "silver cations".
- All silver-containing products, whether elemental or ionic, achieve their antimicrobial effect via the action of silver cations.
- Elemental silver exists as a neutral atom and is relatively unreactive.
 - In the presence of oxygen, elemental silver oxidises to form silver oxide and upon dissolution in fluid (such as wound exudate), silver oxide dissociates into separate components releasing antimicrobial silver cations.
- Ionic silver is positively charged and has antimicrobial activity.

- The broad-spectrum antimicrobial activity of silver is thought to be attributed to the silver cations interfering with electron transfer and binding to the following negatively charged moieties in the target cell:
 - Cell wall
 - Cell membrane
 - DNA

4. Silver in wound care

Wounds may arise through a range of circumstances such as surgical incisions or trauma, or arterial, venous or diabetic foot ulcers, and may be either acute or chronic. A brief description of acute and chronic wounds and suitable use of silver for each condition are provided in Section 4.1 and 4.2, respectively.

4.1 Overview of acute wounds

Most wounds, regardless of the aetiology, heal without difficulty (Grey et al. 2006) and are frequently called "acute" wounds. In such wounds, healing normally progresses via a series of phases (haemostasis, inflammation, granulation and remodelling) to restore the integrity of the skin. However, transient microbial flora/infection may be problematic in acute wounds, particularly if trauma has occurred from a contaminated object. Under such circumstances, application of a silver dressing may be recommended



FIGURE 3. BROAD-SPECTRUM ANTIMICROBIAL ACTIVITY OF SILVER. THE FIGURE DETAILS THE ANTIMICROBIAL ACTIVITY OF THE SILVERCEL® ANTIMICROBIAL ALGINATE DRESSING

either prophylactically or to control wound infection.

KEY POINTS

- The healing process occurs via the following phases: haemostasis, inflammation, granulation and remodelling.
- Transient microbial flora/infection may be problematic in acute wounds: application of silver dressings can control wound infection in acute wounds.

4.2 Overview of chronic wounds

In some patients, wounds fail to progress to healing in a predictable amount of time for the given wound type and are termed "chronic". Factors that may impede the wound healing process include: inadequate blood supply, obesity, smoking, malnutrition, advancing age, immobility and microbial infection (Grey et al. 2006).

The majority of non-healing or "chronic" wounds are colonised by bacteria, although high numbers of bacteria are required for the wound to be considered clinically "infected". Most wound infections are "polymicrobial" in nature, meaning that the infection is attributed to a number of different species of microbes. Aerobic pathogens such as *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and *Staphylococcus aureus* are among the most frequently cited as the cause of delayed healing (Bowler et al. 2001). Historically, it is considered that bacterial levels over 10⁵ colony-forming units per gram of tissue indicate an infected wound and may impair the wound healing process (Bendy et al. 1964; Teplitz et al. 1964). More recently, the polymicrobial interactions and presence of bacteria-specific virulence factors within wounds have also been implicated in hindering wound healing (Trengove et al. 1966; Bowler, 2003).

Chronic wounds are "stuck" in the inflammatory phase and typically show high levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines (IL-1 and TNF-alpha) and proteases (matrix metallo proteases [MMPs] and elastase), and low levels of protease inhibitors and active growth factors. Bacterial endotoxins or lipopolysacharides (LPS) from bacteria present at the wound site also induce the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines, further increasing the inflammatory status of chronic wounds (Falanga 2004; Moseley et al. 2004; Schultz et al. 2004; Quatresooz et al. 2002).



Application of silver dressings to chronic wounds may aid wound healing by controlling wound bioburden, thereby contributing toward progressing the wound beyond the inflammatory phase.

KEY POINTS

- Historically bacterial levels over 10^s colony-forming units per gram of tissue are considered to impair the wound healing process.
- Most chronic wound infections are polymicrobial.
- Chronic wounds are "stuck" in the inflammatory phase: application of silver dressings can control wound bioburden and contribute toward progressing the wound beyond the inflammatory phase

4.3 Silver dressings

The development of innovative and sophisticated materials together with the use of new technologies has increased the number of silver dressings available on the market (Cutting et al. 2009). Silver materials include: alginate, activated charcoal, carboxymethylcellulose (CMC), films, hydrocolloids, nanocrystalline/nanoparticles and polyurethane foams (Pal et al. 2009; Thomas et al. 2009), and also collagen, hydrofibre and hydrogel.

Silver is typically presented in dressings in either elemental or compound form (Lansdown and Williams 2004). (A description of elemental silver is provided in Section 3; the term "compound" silver refers to the presentation of silver in the active, ionic form. This may be achieved, for example as silver nitrate or SSD). Examples of dressings containing elemental or compound silver are listed below. Further examples of silver dressings are provided in Part 2.

- Elemental silver dressings
 - Coated fibres: SILVERCEL[®] Antimicrobial Alginate Dressing (SILVERCEL[®])
 - Nanocrystalline coating: ACTICOAT
 - Silver and charcoal combination: ACTISORB[®] Silver
 Activated Charcoal Dressing (ACTISORB[®] Silver 220)
- Silver compound dressings
 - SSD: Urgotul SSD/S.Ag and Allevyn Ag
 - Silver-oxidised regenerated cellulose (ORC) salt: PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Wound Balancing Matrix (PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix)
 - Silver-CMC salt: AQUACEL Ag

Irrespective of the presentation of silver in dressings, silver confers its antimicrobial effect by releasing silver cations (see Section 3 for details on silver chemistry). Of note, however, is that different brands of silver dressings will vary with respect to their silver release profile due to the presentation of silver and the initial silver content. In addition, the amount of silver cations released into the wound environment will be affected by the production and viscosity of wound exudates, extracellular matrix components and the frequency of dressing changes.

Elemental silver dressings typically contain high levels of silver. This results in a sustained silver release, with the dressing acting as a reservoir for the formation and release of silver cations. By comparison, dressings with silver compounds usually contain lower levels of silver and are likely to release silver over a shorter time frame in the wound or be depleted, depending on wound exudates levels. In the presence of fluid, the separate components of compound silver dissociate and release the antimicrobial silver cations.

KEY POINTS

- Silver materials include: alginate, activated charcoal, CMC, chitosan films, collagen, films, hydrocolloids, hydrofibre, hydrogel, nanocrystalline/nanoparticles and polyurethane foams.
- Silver is typically presented in dressings in either elemental or compound form.
- Irrespective of the presentation of silver in dressings, silver confers its antimicrobial effect by releasing silver cations.
- Dressings with silver compounds usually contain lower levels of silver than elemental silver dressings and are likely to release silver over a shorter time frame in the wound.

5. Assessing the *in vitro* silver release profile of dressings

Healthcare companies devote a considerable amount of research into monitoring the *in vitro* release of silver from dressings. Dressings that release silver in a controlled and sustained manner rather than a short burst of silver benefit in that they provide continuous antimicrobial activity and minimise potential adverse events. In clinical practice, it is also important to remember that wound exudate is often produced and the sustained efficacy of a formulation depends on the bioavailability of silver ions under these conditions. Silver released from dressings *in vitro* is typically expressed in "ppm", i.e. one part per million, equivalent to 1 mg/L. However, currently there is no standard method to evaluate the silver release from dressings. Method variation in different wound care companies include: the size of dressing, the type of solution and volume of solution used to simulate wound exudate and incubation time. In addition, silver concentration may be analysed by either atomic absorption (total silver) or use of an electrode (ionic silver only).

Variations in experimental design will invariably make cross study comparisons difficult, therefore caution must be exercised when comparing the silver release profile of dressings derived from different studies. Lindsay et al. (2010) noted that the amount of silver released from a range of dressings was consistently lower for dressings immersed in de-ionised water or saline solutions than solutions containing albumin. This is likely to be due to albumin enhancing the solubility of silver. The authors argue that a simulated wound fluid containing approximately 2% albumin should be used in *in vitro* evaluations to reflect the protein concentration observed in the exudate of a chronic wound. This concentration of albumin is supported by clinical assessments of wound fluid exudates (Falanga 1992; Harris et al; 1995; James et al. 2000; Trengrove et al. 2000).

KEY POINTS

- The ideal silver dressing releases silver in a controlled and sustained manner.
- Silver released from dressings is typically expressed in ppm.
- Method variation among different wound care companies can result in conflicting results, even when the same dressings are tested. Variations in experimental design make cross study comparisons difficult.
- A simulated wound fluid containing approximately 2% albumin should be used for in vitro evaluations to reflect the protein concentration observed in the exudate of a chronic wound.

6. Microbiological methods to assess efficacy of silver dressings

Microbiological *in vitro* assays to assess the efficacy of silver dressings include the zone of inhibition assay and the log_{10} reduction assay and are described below. These methods have been adapted from recognised international standard methods frequently used to

assess the efficacy of suspensions of antimicrobials and disinfectants.

6.1 Zone of inhibition assay

The zone of inhibition assay provides a qualitative assessment of the susceptibility of a surface-cultured microorganism to an antimicrobial agent. In this assay, a dressing sample is placed in the middle of the pre-inoculated plate and incubated. If the strain is susceptible to the dressing no growth, or a "zone of inhibition", will be observed surrounding the sample. An indication of the longevity of antimicrobial action of the dressing can be achieved by re-challenging the dressing over a number of days, whereby the dressing sample is transferred to a fresh inoculated plate and similarly incubated. The bactericidal activity of the dressing can also be observed by taking a swab from underneath the dressing and streaking onto fresh agar: no growth following incubation indicates that the dressing is bactericidal.

Variations in the zone of inhibition method between different companies include pre-wetting the dressing with simulated wound fluid to simulate an exudative wound, inoculum concentration and incubating the inoculated plates prior to exposure to the dressing. These variations in experimental design may ultimately generate different results when evaluating the same dressings.

6.2 Log₁₀ reduction assay

The \log_{10} reduction assay provides a quantitative assessment of the performance of an antimicrobial agent against a planktonic ("free-floating") suspension of microorganisms. This assay investigates how much of the microbial population is killed when incubated in the presence of the test agent within a set time frame (e.g. 60, 120 and 180 minutes). Results are expressed in \log_{10} reduction values (\log_{10} initial count – \log_{10} final count).

Variations in the \log_{10} reduction method among different companies include inoculum concentration, exposure time to the antimicrobial and use of a "neutraliser" to inhibit the action of the antimicrobial after the given exposure time. Similar to variations within the zone of inhibition test, variations in experimental design may ultimately generate different results when evaluating the same dressings.

KEY POINTS

 Antimicrobial activity of wound care products can be assessed by zone of inhibition and log₁₀ reduction assays. Variations in experimental design of the zone of inhibition method and the log₁₀ reduction method may ultimately generate different results when evaluating the same dressings.

7. Concentration of silver cations required to exert an antimicrobial effect

Some authors argue that silver concentrations as low as 1 ppm are capable of exerting an antimicrobial effect, whereas others suggests that much higher concentrations of silver are required (Brett 2006). Details of Systagenix silver dressings and their antimicrobial activity are provided in Part 2.

But is there a correlation between the amount of silver release and the antimicrobial effect? An *in vitro* comparison of a range of silver dressings demonstrated that there was no relationship between silver release and antimicrobial activity (White and Cutting 2006; Jones et al. 2005; Parsons et al. 2009).

7.1 Clinical practice

While the abundance of silver dressings has increased the therapeutic options in wound care, this is often confounded by confusion over selection of the most suitable dressing. According to Maillard and Denyer (2005) the ideal antimicrobial dressing should have sustained antimicrobial action over the entire surface of the wound, provide a moist wound healing environment, enable monitoring of the wound with minimal interference, manage wound exudate, be comfortable and conformable, provide an effective microbial barrier, adsorb and retain microorganisms and avoid trauma upon removal. A number of elemental and compound silver dressings have been developed which address these considerations. But with so much choice, how does the clinician know which dressing to select?

Managing wound infection involves careful assessment of patients and their wounds, appropriate care planning and selection of dressings. In short, the needs of the patient together with the individual characteristics of the dressing must be considered. Clinicians need to consider manufacturers´ recommendations for product use, for example some products have to be pre-wetted prior to use, whereas some products are more suited for highly exuding wounds while others are more suitable for low exuding wounds (Moore and Romanelli 2006). If a patient has a highly exudative wound, an alginate may be appropriate. If the presence of bacterial toxin or malaodour is a problem, a dressing with activated charcoal may be considered. For irregular shaped wounds, enhanced conformability of the dressing, reducing the occurrence of "dead space" where bacteria may flourish (Cutting et al. 2009) could be addressed by using a dressing that transforms into a gel or foam within the wound bed. A further aim may be to reduce the occurrence of pain upon dressing removal, particularly for friable tissue or painful venous leg ulcers and arterial ulcers. Under such circumstances a non-adherent dressing that minimises trauma and pain during application and removal should be chosen. It may also be appropriate to use a dressing that is capable of treating infection since wound infection can also be a source of pain (Mudge and Orsted, 2010).

KEY POINTS

- Managing wound infection involves careful assessment of patients and their wounds, appropriate care planning and selection of dressings.
- The ideal antimicrobial dressing should:
 - Provide sustained antimicrobial action
 - Provide a moist wound healing environment
 - Enable monitoring of the wound with minimal interference
 - Manage wound exudate
 - Be comfortable and conformable
 - Provide a microbial barrier
 - Adsorb and retain bacteria
 - Avoid trauma upon removal.

8. Safety considerations and appropriate use

8.1 Cytotoxicity

The cytotoxic effect of silver dressings can be determined *in vitro* with fibroblasts and keratinocytes cultivated as a monolayer. Of note, however, that cross study comparisons are difficult due to the varying cell culture conditions that may be used in different laboratories, e.g., the keratinocyte cell type and the methodology used. Despite the cytotoxicity, it is important to highlight that there is a role for silver in wound management. In a heavily infected wound, the priority must be to clear the infection rather than to try to heal the wound. Once the bioburden level is reduced, the wound and dressing selection can then be re-evaluated to generate an appropriate treatment regimen.

Like other biocides, silver is non-specific in action and is cytotoxic to both microbial and mammalian cells, including cells present at the wound site such as fibroblasts and keratinocytes. In other words, silver dressings cannot discriminate between pathogenic bacteria and healthy cells involved in wound healing. While this may not be problematic for wounds that are overtly infected or heavily colonised, silver containing products should be used cautiously on wounds with a low bioburden and on epithelising wounds. Innes et al. (2001) showed that re-epithelisation was significantly slower in wounds treated with silver dressings compared with nonantimicrobial dressings (14.5 +/- 6.7 days versus 9.1 +/- 1.6 days; p=0.004). Moreover, in a comparative in *vitro* study investigating the cytotoxicity of the silver dressing AQUACEL Ag, ACTICOAT, PolyMem Silver and Urgotul SSD, all dressings investigated were shown to be cytotoxic for fibroblasts and keratinocytes (Burd et al. 2007). In addition, all dressings tested induced a significant delay in epidermal cell proliferation (Burd et al. 2007). The authors also showed that ACTICOAT and Contreet foam inhibited wound epithelisation when tested in vivo using mice models (Burd et al. 2007). Similarly, Van Den Plas and colleagues (2008) showed that silver dressings induced apoptosis in cells involved in wound healing and concluded that such dressings should only be used on critically contaminated wounds.

PROMOGRAN PRISMA® Matrix dressing provides an alternative for controlling bioburden in wounds with low levels of infection or prophylactically. This dressing has been shown to provide a simultaneous antimicrobial effect without causing injury to host cells. Under *in vitro* conditions, PROMOGRAN PRISMA® Matrix exerted a positive effect on cell proliferation of host cells such as keratinocytes and endothelial cells (ETRS Newsletter, 2005). PROMOGRAN PRISMA® Matrix dressing, together with other Systagenix silver dressings, is discussed further in Sections 13 and 14.

With respect to the use of silver dressings in clinical practice, Thomas and McCubin (2005) analysed the wound exudates and tissue from seven patients and showed that silver accumulation is proportional to the viscosity and protein content of such material. These results indicate that "excess" silver cations are bound to protein and other ions present at the wound

site. The authors concluded that this may protect the cells involved in wound healing from the cytotoxicity of silver.

KEY POINTS

- In a heavily infected wound, the priority must be to clear the infection rather than to try to heal the wound.
- Like other biocides, silver is non-specific and can interact negatively with both mammalian and microbial cells.
- Silver containing products should be used cautiously on wounds with a low bioburden and on epithelising wounds.

8.2 Absorption

Lansdown (2005) showed that silver is naturally found at low concentrations in individuals without prior exposure to silver, although the metal has no recognised physiological function. Reported concentrations of silver were as follows: blood <2.3 μ g/L; urine 2 μ g/day; liver 0.05 μ g/g wet tissue and kidney 0.05 μ g/g wet tissue (Lansdown and Williams 2005).

With regard to systemic absorption of silver in patients treated with silver dressings, absorption of silver appears to be proportional to the wound area and dressing application. In a study involving patients with burns (n=30), the maximum serum silver concentration was related to the wound area exposed to the silver dressing and frequency of dressing application (Vlachou et al. 2007). It was observed in the follow-up visit three months later that the silver serum concentrations had returned to near-baseline levels in the majority of patients. Moreover, although use of silver in burns and chronic wounds may lead to circulatory silver absorption and deposition in organs including the liver and kidney, the risks of prolonged tissue damage is considered low (Lansdown and Williams 2004).

KEY POINTS

- Silver is found in the human body at low concentrations but has no recognised physiological function.
- Absorption of silver appears to be proportional to the wound area and dressing application.
- *Risk of prolonged tissue damage from silver absorption and deposition is considered low.*

8.3 Argyria and silver deposition

Argyria, a general term used to describe a grey-blue discolouration of the skin and mucus membranes, is caused by deposition of silver. It is not considered harmful by the Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, but considered a cosmetic issue that many people may find undesirable and socially debilitating.

Argyria is an adverse event that may be associated with environmental exposure, ingestion of silver or extensive SSD use (Walker et al. 2006). The amount of discolouration depends upon the route of silver delivery, together with the individual's ability to excrete silver (Walker et al. 2006).

There have been limited reports in the literature of argyria-like symptoms observed following use of modern wound care dressings such as ACTICOAT. Instances include a patient with 30% burns treated with ACTICOAT who was noted to have argyria to the face and lips, and blood and urine levels of 107 μ g/g and 28 μ g/g, respectively (Lansdown 2002). Following discontinuation of treatment with ACTICOAT, blood and urine silver levels returned to normal and the wound healed (Lansdown 2002). Wang et al. (2009) observed skin discolouration following ACTICOAT application to porcine deep dermal partial thickness burns, with the severity of discolouration.

Silver deposition has also been reported in heavily exudating wounds in patients treated with ACTICOAT and Contreet foam whereby grey-black deposits were observed in the wound bed (Lansdown 2002; Clennett and Hoskin 2003; Lium 2003; Lansdown and Williams 2004). However, these deposits were removed following washing the wounds (Lansdown 2002; Clennett and Hoskin 2003; Lium 2003; Lansdown and Williams 2004). In addition, in ex vivo wound models using human skin collected from surgical waste, the wound models treated with ACTICOAT showed more deposits than other treatments tested (AQUACEL Ag, FLAMAZINE, PolyMem Silver and SilvaSorb, and also silver nitrate). Black discolouration was observed in the epidermal layer when exposed to ACTICOAT for 14 days (Fredriksson et al. 2009). Black or grey deposits were also noted in cells at the wound margins and around the blood vessels in the dermal tissue.

There have been no reports of argyria or silver deposition for SILVERCEL[®], ACTISORB[®] Silver 220 or PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix in clinical practice.

KEY POINTS

- Argyria is an adverse event associated with environmental exposure or ingestion of silver or extensive SSD use.
- Argyria-like symptoms have been observed on occasion with modern silver dressings such as ACTICOAT.
- Silver deposition has been observed with some modern silver dressings but the condition is temporary.
- There have been no reports of argyria or silver deposition for SILVERCEL[®], ACTISORB[®] Silver 220 or PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix in clinical practice.

8.4 Potential limitations of use

Silver dressings have few contraindications for use. However, SSD dressings are contraindicated in pregnancy and in neonates, and in patients with severe renal or hepatic impairment. SSD is also contraindicated in patients sensitive to sulphonamides or those with large wounds (Joint Formulary Committee 2009; Drug and Therapeutics Bulletin, 2010).

A further consideration is that silver should be used cautiously on wounds with a low bioburden or epithelialising wounds. In addition, as a precaution, silver products should not be used during magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) scans or on patients with a hypersensitivity toward silver other components of the product.

9. Resistance profile

Extensive and uncontrolled use of silver in medical products and consumer products such as silvercoated mints in Japan and supermarket-available colloidal and "silver-gelatine" for washing vegetables in Mexico, have led to concerns over the development of silver-resistant bacteria (White and Cutting, 2006; Silver 2003).

Bacterial resistance may be genetic. In genetic resistance, resistant genes may be passed from parent to offspring (vertical genetic transfer). In addition, some bacteria have the ability to "acquire" resistance by a process of horizontal genetic transfer from one bacterium to another, as has been reported for antibiotic resistance (Percival et al. 2005). The transfer of the resistant genes may take place via plasmids or transposons. Molecular biology techniques such as polymerase chain reaction (PCR) have been developed to identify the presence of resistance genes within the bacterial genome. However, such techniques are limited in that the choice of primers dictates what genes are targeted.

In addition to genetic resistance, resistance may also be phenotypic. Phenotypic resistance is the result of changes in the expression of a gene. Specifically, phenotypic resistance may be due to a range of factors including: reduction of update, reduction of the agent to a less toxic state, expression of efflux pumps or the production of neutralising compounds. With respect to silver, these phenotypic responses could result in silver resistance by:

- Decreasing intracellular accumulation of silver, either by reduction of uptake of silver cations or by actively increasing the efflux of silver cations (efflux pumps)
- Increasing production of neutralising compounds such as chelation of the silver cations sulfyhydril groups of metal binding proteins
- Reduction of the silver cations to the metallic form, establishing a less toxic oxidation state (Clennett et al. 2003).

Silver resistance has been documented in a range of bacteria from patients treated with SSD and silver nitrate, most of which have been isolated from burn wounds (Gupta and Silver 1998; White and Cutting 2006). Silver resistance has also developed *in vitro*. By exposing *Escherichia coli* to sequential increases in silver nitrate and SSD, Li and colleagues (1997) demonstrated that *E. coli* was able to tolerate high concentrations of silver (>1024 ppm). The authors suggest that efflux of silver cations may have attributed to the silver resistance.

Despite the selection of silver resistant bacteria *in vitro*, there have been limited instances of silver resistance isolated from clinical samples. Indeed, Chopra et al. (2007) emphasise that there have been fewer than 20 publications of bacterial silver resistant clinical isolates since 1975. In 1998, for example, Gupta and Silver isolated a silver resistant Salmonella isolate from a burns ward and determined that silver resistance was attributed to a plasmid containing seven genes and two open reading frames encoding a silver binding protein (SilE), a two component mRNA regulatory system (SilS and SilR) and efflux pumps (SilCBA and SilP). The authors also noted that

closely related genes are found in other bacteria from clinical and environmental samples and conclude that uncontrolled use of silver may result in the development of silver resistant bacteria. In addition, Lansdown and Williams (2007) isolated bacterial cultures from 30 patients with chronic leg ulcers. All bacterial isolates were cultured on agar containing sequential increases in the concentration of silver nitrate. All isolates, with exception to an *Enterobacter* cloacae strain, were inhibited by 1 mM silver nitrate. The E.cloacae strain was isolated from a 79 year old lady with venous leg ulcers who had previously been treated with silver dressings (the E.cloacae strain is currently being analysed further at the genetic level). Despite the isolation of the silver resistant E.cloacae strain, the authors note that for the other bacterial isolates, prolonged exposure did not lead to silver resistant bacteria. However, the authors also emphasise that the full extent of bacterial resistance is still not fully understood and the lack of evidence and technical expertise in wound clinics to analyse silver resistant bacteria may contribute to bacterial resistance.

Given the limited publication of silver resistance from clinical isolates, the overall consensus would appear that silver resistance is generally considered rare due to its multiple target sites (see Section 3 for details on mode of action of silver). The dissemination of silver resistant bacteria among the community would appear unlikely since repeated sub-culture of silver resistant bacteria in vitro usually renders the isolates sensitive to silver (Silver 2003). Moreover, since silver has multiple points of attack, the development of a series of mutations that result in resistance to all mechanisms of action in a single generation seems unlikely (Li 1997; Ovington 2004; Percival 2005; Chopra 2007) and to date, no transfer of silver resistance has been reported. Importantly, silver demonstrates antimicrobial action in resistant bacteria including MRSA, VRE and bacteria with silver resistant genes (Percival et al. 2008; Loh et al. 2009; McInroy et al. 2009).

KEY POINTS

- The extensive use of silver in medical and consumer products has lead to concerns over the development of silver resistant bacteria.
- *Resistance can be genetic or phenotypic.*
 - Resistance genes may be passed vertically from parent to offspring or distributed between bacteria

by a process of horizontal gene transfer (genetic resistance)

- Resistance may be attributed to changes in gene expression, e.g. reduction of update, reduction of the agent to a less toxic state, or expression of efflux pumps or production of neutralising compounds (phenotypic resistance).
- Despite the selection of silver resistant bacteria in vitro, there have been limited instances of silver resistant bacteria isolated from clinical samples.
- Silver resistance is considered rare due to its multiple target sites.
- Silver demonstrates antimicrobial action in resistant bacteria including MRSA, VRE and bacteria with silver resistant genes.

10. Biofilms

In addition to antimicrobial activity being reduced by the occurrence of genetic or phenotypic resistance (Section 9), the presence of a biofilm within a wound may impede the action of antimicrobials.

It has become apparent over the past thirty years or so that in nature, bacteria exist predominately as biofilms, whereby bacteria are found in association with surfaces enclosed within an exopolymer matrix (Costerton et al. 1978; 1987; Gilbert et al. 2002). Indeed, it is estimated that over 80% of chronic infections are caused by biofilms (Lewis 2001). Moreover, biofilms have been recently associated with chronic wound infections (James et al. 2008; Percival et al. 2008; McInroy et al. 2009; Hill et al. 2010; Lipp et al. 2010; Werthén et al. 2010).

What makes biofilms so significant in a clinical setting is their extreme tolerance towards antimicrobial treatment agents and ability to resist the host immune defences, such as in a chronic wound environment. Data derived from in vitro models suggest that silver is readily antimicrobial against biofilms that are a few days old. For example, a 90% kill of in vitro biofilm-associated P.aeruginosa, S.aureus or E.cloacae was achieved following a 24 hour exposure to a silver hydrofibre dressing (AQUACEL Ag); total kill was achieved within 48 hours (Percival et al. 2008). Similar results were obtained with SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT Dressings (SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT) tested against 24 hour in vitro "pegbased" (MBEC model) biofilms of P.aeruginosa, MRSA and VRE (McInroy et al. 2009, 2010). In addition, using

a drip flow *in vitro* biofilm model, Lipp et al. (2010) demonstrated that SILVERCEL[®] has a favourable antibiofilm formation activity against *P.aeruginosa* and MRSA *in vitro*.

Hill et al. (2010) investigated the effect of silver dressings on more mature biofilms. Using the constant depth film fermenter (CDFF), the authors observed limited antimicrobial activity on silver dressings when tested on *in vitro* seven day-old biofilms, highlighting the recalcitrant properties of well-established biofilms.

KEY POINTS

- In nature bacteria exist predominately as biofilms.
- It is estimated that over 80% of chronic infections are caused by biofilms.
- Biofilms demonstrate an extreme tolerance towards antimicrobial treatment agents and ability to resist the host immune defences.
- Numerous companies are currently testing the antimicrobial activity of their silver dressings against biofilms.
- Silver dressings have demonstrated various degrees of antimicrobial activity against in vitro biofilms.
- Limited data are available on the antimicrobial action of silver in relation to chronic wounds; available in vitro data suggest that silver is less effective of eradicating mature biofilms compared with younger biofilms.

11. Overview: The use of silver in wound therapy

Silver has a well established history as an antimicrobial and is currently receiving increasing interest within the medical community for the topical treatment of wound infections due to its favourable efficacy, safety and resistance profile. Moreover, developments in technology have enabled several silver types to be incorporated into a range of different dressing materials and benefit in an improved safety profile over formulations of silver nitrate and SSD. However, as a non-specific antimicrobial agent, silver dressings should be replaced with non-antimicrobial dressings or dressings with low silver concentrations (such as PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix) once the wound bioburden is reduced.

There are currently a number of silver dressings available on the market; these are described in Part 2.

Part 2: Commercial silver dressings

12. Commercial silver dressings

Clinical use of silver dressings for the treatment of chronic wounds has dramatically increased in recent years, with an estimated £100 million spent in 2006-2007 on prescribing costs (National Prescribing Centre 2008).

A number of silver dressings are available on the market. An overview of some of these dressings commercially available at the time of print, together with other silver-containing wound care products such as gels and powders, is provided in Appendix 1. Systagenix silver dressings are detailed in Section 13.

13. Systagenix silver dressings

Launched over twenty years ago, $\mathsf{ACTISORB}^\circ$ Silver 220 was the first elemental silver dressing on the

Launched over twenty years ago, ACTISORB[®] Silver 220 was the first elemental silver dressing on the market

market. Since then, Systagenix (formerly Johnson and Johnson) have launched three further silver products: PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix, SILVERCEL[®] and SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT.

Table 1 summarises the main differences between Systagenix silver dressings. Further information for each dressing, including information from the package inserts, is detailed in Sections 13.1 to 13.4.

13.1 ACTISORB[®] Silver 220 Activated Charcoal Dressing

ACTISORB[®] Silver 220 activated charcoal dressing

(ACTISORB[®] Silver 220) is a dressing composed of a layer of pure activated charcoal impregnated with elemental silver (0.22% [w/w], equating to 33 μ g/ cm²). The activated charcoal layer, upon absorption of wound exudates, traps bacteria and removes them away from the wound bed (Figure 5).

UNIQUE TRIPLE ACTION



FIGURE 5. MECHANISM OF ACTION OF ACTISORB® SILVER 220

ACTISORB[®] Silver 220 represents an exception to most elemental silver dressings with the silver irreversibly bound to the activated charcoal. The silver cations that act locally within the dressing exert a broadspectrum antimicrobial effect. Moreover, the charcoal helps to reduce wound malodour. The dressing has been shown to be effective against over 150 clinically relevant pathogens, including Gram-positive and Gram-negative aerobic bacteria, Gram-positive and Gram-negative anaerobes, yeasts, and the resistant bacteria species MRSA and VRE (Frost. 1984; De Voy 1985; Rudolph et al. 2000; Boothman 2002; Rennison et al. 2003).

Indications

ACTISORB[®] Silver 220 is indicated for fungating carcinomas, ulcerative traumatic and surgical wounds where bacterial contamination, infection or odour occurs.

Silver concentration and release

ACTISORB[°] Silver 220 represents an exception to most other elemental silver dressings as the silver is in much lower concentrations. The dressing absorbs wound fluid and exudates containing infectious organisms into the dressing fabric, where the silver exerts its antimicrobial action (Lansdown et al. 2005). Specifically, any microorganisms present at the TABLE 1. DIFFERENTIATING ATTRIBUTES FOR SYSTAGENIX SILVER DRESSINGS

ATTRIBUTE	SYSTAGENIX SILVER DRESSING				
	ACTISORB®	PROMOGRAN	SILVERCEL®	SILVERCEL®	
	SILVER 220	PRISMA [®] MATRIX		NON-ADHERENT	
		Transmission Contraction			
Dressing composition	Activated charcoal impregnated with elemental silver	ORC (44%) and bovine collagen type I and III (55%). The dressing also contains 1% silver-ORC	Non-woven pad composed of a high G (guluronic acid) alginate, CMC and silver-coated nylon fibres	Non-woven pad composed of a high G (guluronic acid) alginate, CMC and silver-coated nylon fibres, laminated to a perforated, non-adherent EMA wound contact layer	
Presentation of silver	Elemental	Compound (silver salt)	Elemental	Elemental	
Silver concentration (mg silver/ 100 cm²)	3.3	1.6	111	111	
Indication	Fungating carcinomas, ulcerative traumatic and surgical wounds where bacterial contamination, infection or odour occurs	Wounds that are clear of necrotic tissue including: diabetic ulcers, venous ulcers, pressure ulcers, ulcers caused by mixed vascular aetiologies and traumatic and surgical wounds. Has shown haemostatic properties and can be used under compression therapy	Moderate to heavily exuding partial and full thickness wounds including: decubitus (pressure) ulcers, venous leg ulcers, diabetic ulcers, donor sites, traumatic and surgical wounds. Management of infected wounds, or wounds in which there is an increased risk of infection	Moderate to heavily exuding partial and full thickness wounds including: decubitus (pressure) ulcers, venous leg ulcers, diabetic ulcers, donor sites, traumatic and surgical wounds. Management of infected wounds, or wounds in which there is an increased risk of infection	

CMC: Carboxymethylcellulose; EMA: Ethylene methyl acrylate; ORC: Oxidised regenerated cellulose.

wound site are absorbed and bound to the activated charcoal where they are exposed to the silver cations. The silver cations act locally within the dressing, eliminating the adsorbed microorganisms.

13.2 PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Wound Balancing Matrix

PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Wound Balancing Matrix (PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix) is a platform derivative of PROMOGRAN Protease Modulating Matrix in a double density format. PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] contains 44% ORC and 55% bovine collagen type I and III. PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix also contains 1% silver-ORC, which equates to 0.25% (w/w) silver in the final product. Thus, PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix retains all the properties of PROMOGRAN Matrix but has the added benefit of silver.

PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix is a topically-applied wound therapy. The product is a sterile, freezedried, composite of ORC, collagen and silver-ORC (a compound of silver and ORC). In the presence of wound exudates, the PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix transforms into a soft and conformable biodegradable gel which enables contact with all areas of the wound. Saline or Ringers' solution should be used to hydrate PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix on dry wounds.

The PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix modulates and re-balances the wound environment by the unique combination of binding and inactivation of proteases (i.e. MMPs, elastase and plasmin) which have been shown to be detrimental in excess in chronic wounds. The dressing also binds and protects naturally occurring growth factors that may be degraded by these proteases. These growth factors are released back into the wound.

Indications

PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix is indicated for the management of all wounds healing by secondary intent which are clear of necrotic tissue including diabetic ulcers, venous ulcers, pressure ulcers, ulcers caused by mixed vascular aetiologies and traumatic and surgical wounds.

PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix has shown haemostatic properties and can be used under compression therapy.

Contraindications

PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix is contraindicated in patients with known hypersensitivity to the

components of this product, i.e. ORC, collagen or silver.

Silver concentration and release

As PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix biodegrades, the silver cations derived from the silver-ORC in the product are released through dissolution in fluid to exert the antimicrobial activity.

Use of dressings containing high levels of silver on wounds with low bioburden may have a negative effect on wound repair (Innes et al. 2001). The formulation of PROMOGRAN PRISMA® Matrix provides a simultaneous antimicrobial effect and bioburden control without causing injury to the host cells. This unique product property was confirmed in cell culture experiments with fibroblasts, keratinocytes and endothelial cells incubated in the presence of chronic wound fluid and dressing samples. In these experiments, PROMOGRAN PRISMA® Matrix was compared with several silver dressings such as AQUACEL Ag, ACTICOAT 7, Contreet and Urgotul S.Ag. PROMOGRAN PRISMA® Matrix demonstrated an ability to balance the chronic wound fluid, thereby providing an environment favourable for cell proliferation (ETRS Newsletter 2005).

13.3 SILVERCEL®

SILVERCEL® Antimicrobial Alginate Dressing (SILVERCEL[®]) is an antimicrobial dressing with elemental silver-coated nylon fibres. Specifically, it is a non-woven pad composed of a high G (guluronic acid) alginate, carboxymethylcellulose (CMC) and silver-coated nylon fibres. It has a high capacity of absorption, derived from the calcium alginate and carboxymethylcellulose fibres. The unique composition of the dressing manages exudates in moderate to heavily exuding wounds, which creates a favourable environment for effective wound management. The silver fibres kill a broad-spectrum of microorganisms associated with the bacterial colonisation and infection of wounds. In moderate to heavily exuding wounds, the dressing maintains a moist wound healing environment and allows for intact removal.

Indications

SILVERCEL[®] is intended for use in the management of all moderate to heavily exuding partial and full thickness chronic wounds including decubitus (pressure) ulcers, venous ulcers, diabetic ulcers, donor sites, traumatic and surgical wounds. As the product contains alginate it may assist in supporting the control of minor bleeding in superficial wounds. It is also suitable for use, under medical supervision, in the management of infected wounds or wounds where there is an increased risk of infection.

Contraindications

SILVERCEL[®] is not indicated for surgical implantation or for patients with a known sensitivity to silver.

Precautions

SILVERCEL[®] is not intended:

- To control heavy bleeding
- For direct application on dry/low moisture wounds. As wound conditions improve and exudates levels decrease, it may be preferable to use a NON-ADHERENT wound contact layer (e.g. N-A[®] Ultra or ADAPTIC[®] Non-Adhering Dressing) or switch to a more appropriate dressing.

Silver concentration and release

- In vitro experiments using simulated wound fluid (a saline solution with albumin) demonstrated that SILVERCEL[®] provides a sustained release of silver cations (approximately 20 ppm) up to seven days into the simulated wound fluid (Addison et al. 2006; Clark et al. 2009b).
- The total content of elemental silver in SILVERCEL[®] is 8% (w/w), equating to 111 mg/100 cm² (Addison et al. 2006).
- Silver cations are released from the elemental silver-coated nylon fibres.

13.4 SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT

SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT Dressing (SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT) is a non-woven pad composed of a high G (guluronic acid) alginate, carboxymethyl cellulose (CMC) and silver-coated nylon fibres, laminated to a perforated, non-adherent ethylene methyl acrylate (EMA) wound contact layer. Thus, with exception to the EMA wound contact layer, SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT is the same as the original SILVERCEL[®] dressing.

The unique composition of the dressing manages exudates in moderate to heavily exudating wounds, which creates a favourable moist wound healing environment for effective wound management and allows intact dressing removal. The silver fibres kill a broad-spectrum of microorganisms associated with the colonisation and infection of wounds. Odour reduction results from the antibacterial effect in the dressing.

Indications

As detailed for SILVERCEL[®] (Section 13.3).

Contraindications

SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT is not intended for use for patients with a known sensitivity to alginates, EMA or silver, for pregnant or lactating women due to the absence of specific information, or for surgical implantation.

Precautions

- SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT is not intended to control heavy bleeding.
- As wound conditions improve and exudates levels decrease, it may be preferable to switch to a more appropriate dressing or moisten the dressing with saline solution prior to application.
- The dressing must be removed prior to patients undergoing MRI examinations.
- Avoid contact with electrodes or conductive gels during electronic measurements, e.g. ECG and EEG.

Silver concentration and release

- Similar to SILVERCEL[®], SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT combines a sustained and controlled release of silver cations (derived from the elemental silvercoated nylon fibres) up to seven days (Clark et al. 2009d).
- In vitro experiments using simulated wound fluid demonstrate that SILVERCEL[®] provides a sustained release of silver cations (approximately 20 ppm) into the simulated wound fluid (Stephens et al. 2009).
- Silver cations are released from the elemental silver-coated nylon fibres.

14. Evidence-based medicine: Systagenix dressings

There is considerable "evidence-based medicine" for use of Systagenix silver dressings, ranging from *in vitro* data to clinical trials and post marketing surveillance studies. Figure 6 shows the hierarchy of *in vitro*, *in vivo* and *ex vivo* data and clinical evidencebased medicine.

Supporting evidence for each Systagenix silver dressing-type is discussed below in Sections 14.1

14.1 Evidence-based medicine for ACTISORB[®] Silver 220 Activated Charcoal Dressing

ACTISORB[®] Silver 220 is an exception to most other elemental silver dressings in that it has a low silver content and does not release silver cations. However, *in vitro* and *in vivo* tests show that the dressing is effective at eradicating wound pathogens despite its comparatively low silver concentration (Wunderlich and Orfanos 1991; Tebbe and Orfanso 1996; Johnson and Johnson, Data on file 2001). Given that ACTISORB[®] Silver 220 was launched over twenty years ago, there is a wealth of publications available supporting the use of this product in the treatment of infected chronic

> The silver fibres kill a broad-spectrum of microorganisms associated with the colonisation and infection of wounds.

wounds. These publications relate to data collected from a range of studies, including *in vitro* laboratory studies, clinical observations and post-marketing surveillance studies (Milward 1991; Wunderlich and Orfanos 1991; Tebbe and Orfanos 1996; Hametner 2000; Rudolph 2000; Johnson and Johnson, Data on file 2001; Müller et al. 2003).

Noteworthy evidence-based medicine for use of ACTISORB[®] Silver 220 includes results from a comparative, randomised controlled clinical study involving patients with leg ulcers or pressure sores (n=40) treated with either ACTISORB[®] Silver 220 or a control therapy (zinc paste) (Wunderlich and Orfanos 1991). Results indicated that patients receiving ACTISORB[®] Silver 220 demonstrated a statistically significant reduction in wound area compared with patients in the control group, with 6/19 patients in the treatment group experiencing full wound closure versus 2/19 patients in the control group (p<0.05). These results were supported by two separate randomised controlled trials (RCTs) involving patients with chronic venous leg ulcers or pressure ulcers receiving either a hydrocolloid dressing in the control group, or ACTISORB[®] (without silver) or ACTISORB[®] Silver 220 in the treatment groups (Kerihuel, 2010). In addition, results from a prospective multi-centre observational study (n=224) showed that treatment with ACTISORB° Silver 220 for four weeks resulted in a reduction of wound size by up to 50% (Tebbe and Orfanos 1996). Moreover, results from a postmarketing surveillance study involving patients with pressure sores, venous leg ulcers, diabetic foot ulcers or traumatic wounds (n=12,444) further demonstrated the efficacy of ACTISORB° Silver 220. In this study, the overall healing rate of wounds was 35.5% after six-weeks of treatment (Johnson and Johnson, Data on file 2001). In addition, in a retrospective study conducted with patients with colonised or infected wounds, ACTISORB° Silver 220 combated infection, reduced pain and promoted healing (Krammerlander et al. 2008). A review of ACTISORB® Silver 220 based on evidence from comparative and non-comparative trials involving over 12000 patients similarly concluded that this silver dressing was effective in reducing wound malodour, effective in promoting wound healing and safe (White et al. 2001).

14.2 Evidence-based medicine for PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Wound Balancing Matrix

There is an abundance of evidence to support the use of PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix for the treatment of chronic wounds.

PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix is capable of exerting a potent antimicrobial effect. In an *in vitro* study investigating the antimicrobial properties of PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix, application of the log₁₀ reduction test demonstrated that PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix has antimicrobial activity, even against the resistant strains MRSA and VRE (ETRS Newsletter 2005).

The low concentration of silver together with the unique dressing composition of ORC and bovine collagen in PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix is particularly beneficial to patients where there are low levels of bacterial infection or a potential for wound infection. Under *in vitro* conditions, PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix demonstrated antimicrobial activity



FIGURE 6: ILLUSTRATION DEMONSTRATING THE HIERARCHY OF IN VITRO, IN VIVO AND EX VIVO DATA AND CLINICAL EVIDENCE

and also had a positive effect on the cell proliferation of fibroblasts, keratinocytes and endothelial host cells (ETRS Newsletter 2005). In addition, Cullen et al. (2010) report that collagen/ORC (a component of PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix) reduced elastase, MMP-2, MMP-8 and MMP-9 activity *in vitro*.

Results from a randomised, prospective, open-labelled, multicentre, comparative trial including patients with venous leg ulcers (n=49) showed that for the patients receiving PROMOGRAN PRISMA® Matrix there was a trend towards more rapid wound closure compared with the control treatment. This was particularly apparent during the first four weeks of therapy (Hanf et al. 2007). In addition, in a randomised prospective controlled pilot study patients with venous leg ulcers (n=30) were treated with either PROMOGRAN PRISMA® Matrix and compression therapy or the standard of care (moist wound healing and compression therapy) for 12 weeks. Following treatment, patients who received compression therapy with PROMOGRAN PRISMA® Matrix were four times more likely to heal compared with those patients who received the standard of care (p<0.04) (Lanzara et al. 2008).

A further randomised, prospective, controlled clinical study involving patients with diabetic foot ulcers (n=40) treated with either PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix or the standard of care for 14 weeks showed that PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix stimulated healing while protecting the wound from infection (Gottrup et al. 2010). Of those patients receiving PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix, significantly more experienced at least a 50% reduction in their wound area (Margolis Index) at Week 4 compared with the control group (70% vs 43%; p=0.035).

Observations from a collection of a number of case studies involving patients with venous leg

ulcers, pressure sores or traumatic wounds treated with PROMOGRAN PRISMA[®] Matrix suggested that the dressing helped to initiate the healing process of chronic wounds trapped in a non-healing inflammatory status (ETRS Newsletter, 2005; Cullen et al. 2010).

14.3 Evidence-based medicine for SILVERCEL[®]

A number of *in vitro* studies (Addison et al. 2005; Addison et al. 2006; ETRS Newsletter 2005; Meaume and Vallet 2005) and clinical evidence (Meaume et al. 2005; Teot et al. 2005) support the use of SILVERCEL[®] for the management of infected chronic wounds.

In vitro experiments demonstrate that SILVERCEL° is antimicrobial against over 150 microorganisms including Candida albicans, E.coli, Klebsiella MRSA, pneumonia, P.aeruginosa, S.aureus, Staphylococcus epidermidis, Streptococcus pyrogenes and VRE (Addison et al. 2006). In addition, in vitro data indicate that SILVERCEL[®] has excellent fluid handling properties in managing high levels of exudates when tested in combination with an appropriate secondary dressing such as TIELLE[®] or TIELLE[®] Plus Hydropolymer Adhesive Dressings (Addison et al. 2005). Clinical observations showed similar results in that SILVERCEL[®] was shown to absorb wound exudates and combat infection (Meaume and Vallet 2005: Teot et al. 2005). SILVERCEL[®] was also shown to maintain close contact with the wound bed, support the formation of new granulation tissue and improve wound healing rates (Meaume and Vallet 2005). Indeed, wound healing rates were found to be double that of a non-silver control dressing (Meaume and Vallet 2005).

Clinical evidence for SILVERCEL[®] includes results from a collection of case studies confirming a favourable

profile for exudate handling, tensile strength and antimicrobial activity in wounds with high levels of exudates (Teot et al. 2005). These findings were confirmed in a RCT where SILVERCEL° was found to be well tolerated, able to manage high levels of wound exudate, provide a moist wound environment and easily removed after saturation. In addition, SILVERCEL[®] was considered to promote wound cleansing, control wound bioburden and improve the healing rate (Meaume and Vallet 2005). Similar results were also observed by Meaume et al. (2005), where 4/38 (10.5%) patients in the control group were treated with systemic antibiotics at the final visit compared with o/40 patients receiving SILVERCEL® (p=0.053). In addition, fewer wounds developed a clinical infection over the four-week follow-up in the treatment group (33% versus 46%; p=0.223), and the four-week closure rate was statistically greater in the treatment group (0.32 +/- 0.57 cm²/day versus 0.16 +/-0.40 cm²/day; p=0.024).

14.4 Evidence-based medicine for SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT

Launched in 2009, there is already clinical data to support the use of SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT for the treatment of chronic wounds: these data are supported by numerous *in vitro* studies. There is also a considerable amount of clinical evidence to support the use of SILVERCEL[®], the derivative dressing of SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT Dressing (Section 14.3).

Using a series of in vitro assays, Clark et al. (2009a) demonstrated that the addition of a perforated film to SILVERCEL[®] to generate the non-adherent dressing "SILVERCEL" NON-ADHERENT" does not compromise the absorbency, wet tensile strength or antimicrobial properties of the dressing. Additional in vitro assays investigated the adherence levels of SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT and demonstrated that SILVERCEL® NON-ADHERENT was less adherent than competitor alginate/fibrous based dressings tested. In these experiments the force required to separate the dressing from a fibrin clot was <160 gf for SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT, whereas a force of 384-940 gf was required for the competitor dressings (Clark et al. 2009a). Further publications also support these favourable physical properties and also demonstrate antimicrobial activity (including antimicrobial activity against biofilms) (Clark et al. 2009b, 2009c, 2009d; Stephens et al. 2009; McInroy et al. 2009; McInroy et al. 2010). Moreover, SILVERCEL® NON-ADHERENT was found to shed less fibres after in vitro dressing

application assays than other commercially available wound dressings tested (AQUACEL Ag, ACTICOAT Absorbent, Sorbsan Silver and Urgosorb Silver) (Clark et al. 2009d).

In vivo experiments using a porcine partial-thickness exudating wound model showed that SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT performed more favourably than AQUACEL Ag (Hart et al. 2009). Specifically SILVERCEL[®] NON-ADHERENT showed lower wound surface adherence, reduced dressing debris deposition and reduced wound tissue disruption compared with AQUACEL Ag.

Dressing removal and pain reduction

Inappropriate dressing selection may lead to dressing-wound adherence, causing trauma and pain upon dressing removal. SILVERCEL® NON-ADHERENT is particularly beneficial for patients with infected wounds with moderate to heavy exudate and where there may be a risk of damage to the surrounding skin (Russell, 2009). In a clinical study involving 20 patients with chronic wounds, SILVERCEL® NON-ADHERENT and a commercially available alginate dressing were assessed (Stephens et al. 2010). SILVERCEL® NON-ADHERENT was found to be less adherent and less painful at dressing changes compared with the competitor dressing. In addition, in a study by Hart and Bell (2009), SILVERCEL® NON-ADHERENT exhibited lower wound adherence and reduced debris deposition compared with a control silver hydrofiber dressing.

15. Cost effectiveness of silver dressings

Conflicting opinions exist within the literature regarding the cost effectiveness of silver dressings, with some publications supporting the use of these products while others do not. An overview of some of the current opinions in the scientific literature is provided below.

In a non-blinded RCT involving patients with middermal or mixed partial-thickness burns (n=84), treatment with AQUACELAg was found to be less costly than 1% SSD cream (Caruso et al. 2006). Although the initial cost of AQUACEL Ag was more than that for 1% SSD cream, the cost of pain medications, secondary dressings was lower and fewer dressing changes were required.

Conversely, results from the VULCAN study did not support the use of silver dressings (Michaels et al. 2009). In this non-blinded RCT the cost-effectiveness analysis of silver dressings was investigated. Inclusion criteria included presence of a leg ulcer on the lower leg for over six weeks. Exclusion criteria included insulincontrolled diabetes mellitus, ankle brachial pressure index less than 0.8 in the affected leg, atypical ulcers including those with a suspicion of malignancy, and patients receiving antibiotic treatment. The primary endpoint was complete ulcer healing at 12 weeks. Secondary endpoints included time to healing, quality of life and cost-effectiveness.

In the VULCAN study, a total of 213 patients with venous leg ulcers were recruited and treated with compression bandaging and either a silver dressing (n=107) or a non-antimicrobial low adherence dressing (n=106); At 12 weeks, no difference between the two types of dressings was noted with respect to the primary endpoint of complete ulcer healing (59.6% and 56.7% for silver and non-antimicrobial dressings, respectively). Similarly, no significant differences were noted between the dressing types for health related quality of life at the follow-up times of one, three, six or twelve months. However, treatment with the silver dressings was more expensive than the nonantimicrobial dressings. Compared with the control group, the silver dressing group had an additional cost of £98 and an additional quality-adjusted life year gain of 0.0002. However, it is important to consider that in clinical practice the wound area would be continuously assessed and treatment with silver dressings would not necessarily continue for 12 weeks: treatment with silver dressings should be discontinued if a wound showed signs of healing or reduced bioburden. In addition, recruitment of patients with heavily infected wounds was not a prerequisite for enrolment to the VULCAN study, suggesting that dressings were applied to patients who did not have overtly infected chronic wounds. White and Kingsley (2010) also note that in the VULCAN study, silver dressings were placed on wounds without a clinical justification for use and used for a prolonged period of time, which is contrary to current clinical practice.

A recent review assessed the quantity and quality of RCTs conducted using silver dressings and silverbased topical agents (Chambers et al. 2007). The rate of healing, proportion of ulcers completely healed and change in ulcer size were evaluated. Out of all the available RCTs, only nine were considered eligible for evaluation. The authors concluded that there is poor evidence to support routine use of silver dressings for leg ulcer treatment. silver dressings in the treatment of chronic wounds, numerous publications highlight the benefits of such treatments. In addition, there is a wealth of evidence and literature to support the use of Systagenix silver dressings for the treatment of chronic wounds as described in Section 14.

KEY POINTS

- The VULCAN study suggested that there was no evidence to support the use of silver dressings underneath compression dressings for the treatment of venous leg ulcers as cost-effective. However, the VULCAN study was flawed in the trial design in that patients with non-infected wounds received silver dressings.
- There is a wealth of evidence and publications to support the use of Systagenix silver dressings for the treatment of chronic wounds.

16. Overview: Commercial silver dressings

Use of silver dressings has increased substantially over recent years, with numerous silver dressings now available on the market. The scientific literature is punctuated with a plethora of publications supporting the use of silver dressings to promote wound healing and enhance patient quality of life. Despite a limited number of controversial studies suggesting that use of silver dressings is not costeffective, such antimicrobial dressings continue to be used widely in clinical practice, supporting the view that they are generally accepted as efficacious. In addition, it is also important to consider that many of these controversial studies state total healing as a primary endpoint and place limited emphasis on returning the wound environment to a normal healing trajectory, as evidenced by the degree of wound reduction or assessing other factors that impact upon patients lives such as high bioburden, wound exudate, odour or pain. With respect to Systagenix silver dressings, there is a wealth of in vitro, in vivo and clinical evidence to support their safe and effective use in wound management

Acknowledgements

Thanks to Rachael Clark for proof reading the Silver White paper and also to Samantha Evans for her input in sourcing images. Systagenix also wishes to thank Cecilia Welling from MMSI Consultancy for the preparation of the 2007 draft of the Silver White paper.

Despite these disparaging publications on the use of

17. Appendix 1: Commercially available elemental and compound silver wound care products

PRODUCT FORMAT	PRODUCT 1	MANUFACTURER	PRESENTATION OF SILVER
Adhesive strips	Silverlon Adhesive Strips	Argentum Medical, LLC	Elemental
Calcium alginate/	ACTICOAT Absorbent	Smith and Nephew	Elemental
alginate based	ALGICELL Ag	Derma Sciences	Specified as: "silver"
	Algidex Ag	DeRoyal	Specified as: "ionic silver"
	ALGISITE Ag	Smith and Nephew	Specified as: "silver"
	Arglaes Island	Medline	Specified as: "silver"
	Askina Calgitrol Ag	Braun	Compound (calcium alginate and silver alginate with 10% of bounded water)
	Invacare Silver Alginate	ISG	Compound (silver sodium hydrogen zirconium phosphate)
	Maxorb Extra Ag	Medline	Compound (silver sodium hydrogen zirconium phosphate)
	Melgisorb Ag	Molnycke	Specified as: "silver"
	Restore Calcium Alginate	Hollister Wound Care LLC	Specified as: "ionic silver"
	SeaSorb Ag	Coloplast	Compound (specified as: "ionic silver complex" only)
	SILVERCEL®	Systagenix	Elemental
	SILVERCEL [®] NON-ADHERENT	Systagenix	Elemental
	Silverlon Calcium Alginate	Argentum Medical, LLC	Elemental
	SILVASORB	Medline	Specified as: "ionic silver"
	Sorbsan Silver	Unomedical	Compound (silver Sorbsan Silver is made from the calcium salt of alginic acid)
	Suprasorb A + Ag	Activa Healthcare	Specified as: "silver"
	Tegaderm Alginate Ag Silver	3M	Compound (carboxymethylcellulose and alginate fibre formula)
	Urgosorb Silver/Ag	Urgo Medical	Specified as: "ionic silver complex"
Cream	Flamazine Cream	Smith and Nephew	Compound (SSD)
Collagen based	BIOSTEP Ag	Smith and Nephew	Compound (silver chloride)
	CollaGUARD Ag	Innocoll	Specified as: "silver"
	COLACTIVE Collagen with Silver	Smith and Nephew	Compound (silver lactate)
	PROMOGRAN PRISMA® Matrix	Systagenix	Compound (silver salt)
	PURACOL PLUS Ag+	Medline	Specified as: "silver"
	CovaClear Ag	Covalon	Specified as: "silver"
Fibrous/ cloths,	ACTICOAT	Smith and Nephew	Elemental
miscellaneous	ACTISORB [®] Silver 220	Systagenix	Elemental
	Atrauman Ag	Hartmann Group	Elemental
	Mepilex Ag	Molnycke	Specified as: "silver"
	Physiotulle Ag / Altreet – Ag	Coloplast	Compound (SSD)
	Silver Cloth Island	Ferris Mfg. Corp.	Specified as: "silver"
	Silverlon	Argentum Medical, LLC	Compound (silver oxide)

PRODUCT FORMAT	PRODUCT ¹	MANUFACTURER	PRESENTATION OF SILVER
Fibrous/ cloths,	SILVERSEAL	Derma Sciences	Compound (silver oxide)
miscellaneous	Tegaderm Ag Mesh Dressing with Silver	3M	Compound (silver sulfate)
	Urgotul SSD	Laboratoies Urgo	Compound (SSD)
	Vliwaktiv Ag, Absorbent Activated Charcoal	Lohmann and Rauscher	Specified as: "silver"
	Vliwaktiv Ag, Activated Charcoal Rope with Silver	Lohmann and Rauscher	Specified as: "silver"
Film/mesh	ACTICOAT 7	Smith and Nephew	Elemental
	Arglaes film	Medline	Specified as: "silver"
	Restore Contact Layer with Silver	Hollister Wound Care LLC	Compound (AgCl)
Foam	ACTICOAT Moisture Control	Smith and Nephew	Elemental
	Allevyn Ag	Smith and Nephew	Compound (SSD)
	Biatain Ag	Coloplast	Specified as: "silver"
	Mepilex Ag	Molnlycke	Specified as: "silver"
	OPTIFOAM Ag Adhesive	Medline	Specified as: "ionic silver"
	OPTIFOAM Ag Non-adhesive	Medline	Specified as: "ionic silver"
	PolyMem Silver Island	Ferris Mfg. Corp.	Elemental
	PolyWic Silver	Ferris Mfg. Corp.	Elemental
	Restore non-adherent foam with silver	Hollister Wound Care LLC	Specified as: "silver"
	Silverlon Negative Pressure	Argentum Medical, LLC	Specified as: "ionic silver"
	SilverSite	Centurion	Compound (silver alginate)
	UrgoCell Silver/Cellosorb Ag	Urgo Medical	Compound (silver salts)
	V.A.C GranuFoam Silver	KCI	Specified as: "silver"
Gauze	Urgotul SSD/S.Ag	Urgo Medical	Compound (SSD)
Hydrocolloid	Contreet Hydrocolloid	Coloplast	Specified as: "silver"
	SILVERSEAL Hydrocolloid	DermaSciences	Specified as: "silver"
	SureSkin	EuroMed	Compound (silver zeolite)
Hydrofibre	AQUACEL Ag	ConvaTec	Compound (specified as "ionic silver")
Hydrogel	Elta Silvergel	Elta	Specified as: "silver"
	ExcelGinate Ag	MPM	Specified as: "silver"
	Gentell Ag Hydrogel Wound Dressing	Gentell	Compound (SSD)
	SILVASORB Gel	Medline	Specified as: "ionic silver"
	SilverMed Antimicrobial Silver	MPM	Specified as: "silver"
	SILVERSEAL	DermaSciences	Compound (silver oxide)
	Silver-Sept Antimicrobial Gel	Anacapa Tech Inc	Compound (silver salt)
Powder	Arglaes Powder	Medline	Specified as: "silver"
Wash	SilverMed Antimicrobial Wound Cleanser	MPM	Specified as: silver microparticles

¹Brands marked with [®] or [™] are trademarks of Systagenix. All other products referenced herein are acknowledged to be trademarks of their respective owners.

18. REFERENCES

Addison D, Rennison T, DelBono M, Steadman M, Stephens S. An antimicrobial silver alginate dressing for the management of chronic wounds. Presented at: SAWC 2006.

Bendy RH Jr, Nuccio PA, Wolfe E, Collins B, Tamburro C, Glass W, Martin CM. Relationship of quantitative wound bacterial counts to healing of decubiti: effect of topical gentamicin. Antimicrob Agents Chemother (Bethesda) 1964; 10: 147-55.

Boothman S. *In vitro* evaluation of broad spectrum antimicrobial activity of ACTISORB[®] Silver 220 by adsorption efficacy log₁₀ reduction and zone of inhibition tests. July 2002; Report Number 507, Systagenix, Data on File.

Bowler PG, Duerden BI, Armstrong DG. Wound microbiology and approaches to wound management. Clin Microbiol Rev 2001; 14: 244-69.

Bowler P. The 10⁵ bacterial growth guideline: reassessing its clinical relevance in wound healing. OWM 2003; 49:44-53.

Brett DW. A discussion of silver as an antimicrobial agent: alleviating the confusion. OWM 2006; 52: 34-41.

Burd A, Kwok CH, Hung SC, Chan HS, Gu H, Lam WK, Huang L. A comparative study of the cytotoxicity of silver-based dressing for the management of chronic wounds. Wound Rep and Reg 2007; 15: 94-104.

Caruso DM, Foster KN, Blome-Eberwein SA, Twomey JA, Herndon DN, Luterman A, Silverstein P, Antimarino JR, Bauer GJ. Randomized clinical study of hydrofiber dressing with silver or silver sulfadiazine in the management of partial-thickness burns. J Burn Care Res 2006; 27: 298-309.

Chambers H, Dumville JC, Cullum N. Silver treatments for leg ulcers: a systematic review. Wound Repair Regen 2007; 15: 165-73.

Chopra I. The increasing use of silver-based products as antimicrobial agents: a useful development or a cause for concern? J Antimicrobial Chemo 2007; 59: 587-90.

Clarke J. Burns. Br Med Bull 1999; 55: 885-94.

Clark R, Del Bono M, Stephens S, Abioye O, Bayliff S. A Comparison of the performance of silver containing wound dressings. Presented at SAWC 2009a

Clark R, Del Bono M, Stephens S, Abioye O, Bayliff S. Simulated inuse tests to evaluate a non-adherent antimicrobial silver alginate wound dressing. Presented at: SAWC 2009b.

Clark R, Del Bono M, Stephens S, Abioye O, Bayliff S. The evaluation of absorbent silver containing dressings *in vitro*. Presented at: CAWC 2009c.

Clark R, Del Bono M, Stephens S, Abioye O, Bayliff S. The evaluation of absorbent silver containing dressings *in vitro*. Presented at: Wounds UK 2009d.

Clennett S, Hoskin G. Management of toxic epidermal necrolysis in a 15-year old girl. J Wound Care 2003; 12: 151-4.

Costerton JW, Cheng KJ, Geesey GG Ladd TI, Nickel JC, Dasgupta M, Marrie TJ. Bacterial biofilms in nature and disease. Ann Rev Microbiol 1987; 41: 435-65.

Costerton JW, Geesey GG, Cheng KJ. How bacteria stick. Scientific American 1978; 238: 86-95.

Cullen B, Gibson M, McInroy L. *In vitro* and clinical data demonstrating the ability of Collagen/ORC/Silver to overcome the hostile chronic wound environment. Presented at: SAWC 2010.

Cullen B, Silcock D. Collagen/oxidized regenerated cellulose therapies in managing chronic wounds. Presented at: EWMA 2010.

Cutting K, White R, Hoekstra H. Topical silver-impregnated dressings and the importance of the dressing technology. Int Wound J 2009; 6:396-402.

De-Voy K. Silver ACTISORB[®] survival test. August 1985, Systagenix, Data on File.

Drug and Therapeutics Bulletin. Silver dressings – do they work? 2010; 48: 38-42.

ETRS Newsletter. Johnson and Johnson Symposium held at ETRS 2005.

Executive Report, Wound Care Expert Meeting. Barcelona Spain. Supplement Journal of Wound Care 2005.

Falanga V. Growth factors and chronic wounds: the need to understand the micro-environment. J. Dermatol. 1992; 19: 667-72.

Falanga V. The chronic wound and solutions in the context of wound bed preparation. Blood, Cells, Molecules and Diseases 2004; 32: 88-94.

Faller NA. Look before you label: chronic versus acute. OWM 2006; 52(8): 96.

Fredriksson C, Kratz G, Huss F. Accumulation of silver and delayed re-epithialization in normal human skin: an *ex-vivo* study of different silver dressings. Wounds 2009; 21: 116-123.

Frost MR. Charcoal cloth – addition of bactericidal properties. Silver ACTISORB[®], October 1984, Systagenix, Data on File.

Gilbert P, Maira-Litran T, McBain AJ, Richard AH, Whyte FW. The physiology and collective recalcitrance of microbial biofilm communities. Advances in Microbial Physiology 2002; 46: 203-56.

Gottrup F, Karlsmark T, Cullen B, Gibson M, Nisbet L. Comparative clinical study to determine the effects of collagen/ORC + silver therapy on wound healing of diabetic foot ulcers Presented at EWMA 2010.

Grey, JE, Enoch S, Harding. KG. ABC of wound healing – wound assessment. BMJ 2006; 332:285-288.

Gupta A, Silver S. Silver as a biocide: will resistance become a problem? Nat Biotechnol 1998; 16: 888.

Hametner C. Test of efficiency of wound dressing ACTISORB® Plus against a multiresistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. Österreichisches Institut für Biomedizinische Werkstofftechnik, Wien 2000.

Hanf JR, Serena T, Snyder R. Evaluation of the clinical effectiveness of a collagen-ORC antimicrobial matrix in venous leg ulcerations. Proceedings ETRS, 2007.

Hart J, Bell A. Evaluation of a novel non-adherent antimicrobial silver alginate/CMC wound dressing in the porcine partial-thickness excisional wound model. Presented at: CAWC 2009.

Hart J, Silcock D, Gunnigle S, Cullen B, Light ND, Watt PW. The role of oxidized regenerated cellulose/collagen in wound repair: effects *in vitro* on fibroblast biology and *in vivo* in a model of compromised healing. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 2002; 34: 1557-70.

Heggers JP, Robson MC. The emergence of silver sulphadiazineresistant *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Burns 1978; 5: 184-7.

Hill KA, Malic S, McKee R, Rennison T, Harding KG, Williams DW, Thomas DW. Development of an *in vitro* model of chronic wound biofilms to test wound dressings and assess antimicrobial susceptibilities. J Antimicrob Chemother 2010. Advance Access published online on April 8, 2010.

Innes ME, Umraw N, Fish JS, Gomez M, Cartotto RC. The use of silver coated dressings on donor site wounds: a prospective, controlled matched pair study. Burns 2001; 6: 621-7.

James TJ, Hughes MA, Cherry GW, Taylor RP. Simple biochemical markers to assess chronic wounds. Wound Repair Regen 2000; 8: 264-9.

James GA, Swogger E, Wolcott R, Pulcini ED, Secor P, Sestrich J, Costerton J, Stewart P. Biofilms in chronic wounds. Wound Repair Regen 2008; 16: 37-44.

Johnson and Johnson Medical. Post marketing surveillance studies ACTISORB® 1996-2000. Data on file 2001.

Joint Formulary Committee. British National Formulary 58: September 2009. London: BMJ Group and RPS Publishing. September 2009.

Jones S, Bowler PG, Walker M. Antimicrobial activity of silver containing dressing is influenced by dressing conformability with wound surface. Wounds 2005; 17: 263-70.

Harris IR, Yee KC, Walters CE, Cunliffe WJ, Kearney JN, Wood EJ, Ingham E. Cytokine and protease levels in healing and nonhealing chronic venous leg ulcers. Exp Dermatol 1995; 4: 342-9.

Kammerlander G, Afarideh R, Baumgartner A, Berger MM, Fischelmayer K, Hirschberger G, Hangler W, Huber A. Clinical experiences of using a silver hydroalginate dressing in Austria, Switzerland and Germany. J Wound Care 2008: 17: 384-8.

Kerihuel, JC. Effect of activated charcoal dressings on healing outcomes of chronic wounds. J Wound Care 2010: 19; 208-15.

Lansdown ABG. Silver I: its antibacterial properties and mechanisms of action. J Wound Care 2002; 11: 131-6.

Lansdown ABG, Williams A. How safe is silver in wound care? J Wound Care 2004; 13: 131-6.

Lansdown ABG, Williams A, Chandler S, Benfield S. Silver absorption and antibacterial efficacy of silver dressings. J Wound Care 2005; 14: 155-60.

Lansdown ABG, Williams A. Bacterial resistance to silver in wound care and medical devices. J Wound Care 2007; 16: 15-19.

Lanzara S, Tacconi G, Gianesini S, Menegatti E, Federici F, Liboni A, Zamboni P. 2008. A pilot randomized trial to determine the effects of a new active dressing on wound healing of venous leg ulcers. Presented at EWMA 2008.

Lazarus GS, Cooper DM, Knighton DR, Percoraro RE, Rodeheaver G, Robson MC. Definitions and guidelines for assessment of wounds and evaluation of healing. Arch Dermat. 1994; 130: 489-93.

Lewis K. Riddle of biofilm resistance. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 2001; 45: 999-1007.

Lindsay S, Delbono M, Stephenson R, Stephens S, Cullen B. The importance of standardising *in vitro* evaluations when determining the silver-release profile of antimicrobial wound dressings. Presented at: EWMA 2010.

Lipp C, Kirker K, Agostinho A, James G, Stewart P. Testing wound dressings using an *in vitro* wound model. J Wound Care 2010; 19: 220-226.

Li XL, Nikaido H, Williams KE. Silver-resistant mutants of *Escherichia coli* display active efflux of Ag⁺ are deficient in porins. J Bacteriol 1997; 179: 6127-32.

Lium A. The use of a silver coated dressing Acticoat in the treatment of infected wounds following orthopaedic surgery. Six case studies. Presented at: EBJIS 2003.

Lockhart SP, Rushworth A, Azmy AAF, Raine PA. Topical silver sulphadiazine: side-effects and urinary excretion. Burns 1983; 10: 9-12.

Loh JV, Percival SL, Woods EJ, Williams NJ, Cochrane CA. Methicillinresistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA) colonies skin, nasal passages and dermal wounds. Int Wound J 2009; 6: 32-8.

Lowbury EJ, Babb JR, Bridges K, Jackson DM. Topical chemoprophylaxis with silver sulphadiazine and silver nitrate chlorhexidine creams: emergence of sulphonamide-resistant Gram-negative bacilli. Br Med J 1976; 1: 493-6.

Maillard JY, Denyer SP. Demystifying silver. EWMA Position document 2005.

Maillard JY, Denyer SP. Focus on silver. Available at: http://www. worldwidewounds.org/2006/may/Maillard/Focus-On-Silver. html. Accessed on: January 2010.

Maillard JY, Denyer SP. Demystifying silver. EWMA Position document 2005.

Maki DG, Cobb L, Garman JK, Shapiro JM, Ringer M, Helgerson RB. An attachable silver impregnated cuff for prevention of infection with central venous catheters: a prospective randomized controlled trial. Am J Med 1988; 85: 307-14.

McInroy L, Cullen B, Clark R. Effect of a new non-adherent absorbent silver antimicrobial dressing on biofilm formation. Presented at: Wounds UK 2009.

McInroy L, Cullen B, Clark R. Are silver-containing dressings effective against bacteria in biofilms? Presented at: SAWC 2010.

Meaume S, Vallet D. Evaluation of a silver-releasing hydroalginate dressing in chronic wounds with signs of local infection. J Wound Care 2005; 14: 411-19.

Meaume S, Vallet D, Morere MN, Téot L. Evaluation of a silverreleasing hydroalginate dressing in chronic wounds with signs of local infection. J Wound Care. 2005; 14:479.

Michaels JA, Campbell B, King B, Palfreyman SJ, Shackley P, Stevenson M. Randomized controlled trial and cost-effectiveness analysis of silver-donating antimicrobial dressings for venous leg ulcers (VULCAN trial). Br J Surg. 2009; 96:1147-56.

Milward P. Comparing treatment for leg ulcers. Nursing Times 1991; 87: 70-2.

Monafo WW. Initial management of burns. N Engl J Med 1996; 335: 1581-6.

Moore Z, Romanelli M. Topical management of infected Grade 3 and 4 pressure ulcers. EWMA Position Document 2006.

Moseley R, Stewart JE, Stephens P, Waddington RJ, Thomas DW. Extracellular matrix metabolites as potential biomarkers of disease activity in wound fluid: lessons learned from other inflammatory diseases? B J Dermatol 2004; 150: 401-13.

Moyer CA, Brentano L, Gravens DL, Margraf HW, Monafo WW Jr. Treatment of large human burns with 0.5 per cent silver nitrate solution. Arch Surg 1965; 90: 812-67.

Mudge E, Orsted H. Wound Infection and pain management made easy. Wounds International 2010; 1 (3): 1-6.

Müller G, Winkler Y, Kramer A. J. Antibacterial activity and

endotoxin binding capacity of ACTISORB® Silver 220. Hosp Infect. 2003; 53: 211-4.

National Prescribing Centre. Modern wound dressings: the absence of evidence. MeReC Extra 2008; 31: 2.

Ovington L. Overview of matrix metalloprotease modulation and growth factor protection in wound healing. Part 1. Available at: http://www.podiatrytoday.com/WNDS/matrix/pt1.cfm. Accessed on: March 2004.

Ovington, LG. The truth about silver. OWM 2004; 50 (9A suppl): IS-10S.

Pal S, Yoon EJ, Tak YK, Choi EC, Song JM. Synthesis of highly antibacterial nanocrystalline trivalent silver polydiguanide. J Am Chem Soc 2009; 131: 16147-55.

Parsons D, Bowler PG, Myles V, Jones S. Silver antimicrobial dressings in wound management: a comparison of antimicrobial, physical, and chemical characteristics. Wounds 2005; 17: 222-32.

Percival SL, Bowler PG, Russell D. Bacterial resistance to silver in wound care. J Hospit Infect 2005; 60:1-7.

Percival SL, Bowler P, Woods EJ. Assessing the effect of an antimicrobial wound dressing on biofilms. Wound Repair Regen 2008; 16: 52-7.

Percival SL, Woods E, Nutekpor M, Bowler P, Radford A, Cochrane C. Prevalence of silver resistance in bacteria isolated from diabetic foot ulcers and efficacy of silver-containing wound dressings. OWM 2008; 54: 30-40.

Price WR, Wood M. Silver nitrate burn dressing. Treatment of seventy burned persons. Am J. Surg 1966; 112: 674-80.

Quatresooz P, Herny F, Paquet P, Pierard-Franchimont C, Harding K, Pierard GE. Deciphering the impaired cytokine cascades in chronic leg ulcers (Review). Int J Mol Med 2002; 11: 411-18.

Rennison et al. Silver 220. Presented at ETRS 2003.

Rudolph P, Werner HP, Kramer A. Studies on the microbiological efficacy of wound dressings (Untersuchungen zur Mikrobizidie von Wundauflagen). Hyg Med 2000; 25: 184-6.

Russel F. The use of a new non-adherent silver hydroalginate dressing in the treatment of a patient with a complex leg ulcer. Wounds UK 2009; 6.

Russell AD, Hugo WB. Antimicrobial activity and action of silver. Prog Med Chem 1994; 31: 351-71.

Sawhney CP, Sharma RK, Rao KR, Kaushish R. Long-term experience with 1 percent topical silver sulphadiazine cream in the management of burn wounds. Burns 1989; 15: 403-6.

Schultz GS, Barillo DJ, Mozingo DW, Chin GA. Wound bed preparation and a brief history of TIME. Int Wound Journal 2004; 1:19-32.

Silver S. Bacterial silver resistance: molecular biology and uses and misuses of silver compounds. FEMS Microbiol Rev 2003; 27: 341-53.

Stephens SA, Clark R, Del Bono M, Bayliff S, Abioye O. *In vitro* evaluation of a non-adherent antimicrobial silver hydro-alginate wound dressing. Presented at: EWMA 2009.

Stephens SA, Clark R, Del Bono M, Snyder R. Designing *in vitro*, *in vivo* and clinical evaluations to meet the needs of the patient and clinician: dressing wound adherence. Presented at: EWMA 2010.

Sweetman S. Martindale: The Complete Drug Reference. (34th edition). London: Pharmaceutical Press, 2004.

Tebbe B, Orfanos CE. Therapy of leg ulcers and decubitus ulcers with a Xero dressing: Modern wound dressing with antibacterial activity. H+G Special Ed.1996; 71: 677-702.

Teot L, Maggio G, Barrett S. The management of wounds using SILVERCEL® hydroalginate. Presented at: Wounds UK 2005.

Teplitz C, Davis D, Mason Jr AD, Moncrief JA. Pseudomonas burn wound sepsis. I: Pathogenesis of experimental Pseudomonas burn wound sepsis. J Surg Res 1964; 4: 200-16.

Trengrove NJ, Bielefeldt-Ohmann H, Stacey MC, Fracs DS. Mitogenic activity and cytokine levels in non-healing and healing chronic leg ulcers. Wound Repair Regen 2000; 8: 13-25.

Thomas S, McCubbin P. Silver absorption and antibacterial efficacy of silver dressings. J Wound Care 2005; 14 (4).

Thomas V, Yallapu MM, Sreedhar B, Bajpai SK. Fabrication, characterisation of chitosan/nanosilver film and its potential antibacterial application. J Biomater Sci Polym Ed 2009; 20: 2129-44.

Tobin EJ, Bambauer R. Silver coating of dialysis catheters to reduce bacterial colonization and infection. Therapeutic Apheresis and Dialysis 2003; 7: 504-9.

Trengove NJ, Stacey MC, McGechie DF, Mata S. Qualitative bacteriology and leg ulcer healing. J Wound Care. 1996; 5: 277-80.

Vlachou E. Chipp E, Shale E, Wilson Y, Papini R, Moiemen, NS. The safety of nanocrystalline silver dressings on burns: A study of systemic silver absorption. Burns 2007; 4: 177-84.

Walker M, Cochrane CA, Bowler PG, Parsons D, Bradshaw P. Silver deposition and tissue staining associated with wound dressings containing silver. OWM 2006; 52: 42-50.

Wang XQ, Chang HE, Francis R, Olszowy H, Liu PY, Kempf M, Cuttle L, Kravchuk O, Phillips GE, Kimble RM. Silver deposits in cutaneous burn scar tissue is a common phenomenon following application of a silver dressing. J Cutan Pathol 2009; 36: 788-92.

Werthén M, Henriksson L, Jensen PØ, Sternberg C, Givskov M, Bjarnsholt T. An *in vitro* model of bacterial infections in wounds and other soft tissues. APMIS 2010; 118: 156-64.

White RJ. A charcoal dressing with silver in wound infection: clinical evidence. Br J Community Nurs. 2001; 6(12 (Silver Suppl 2)): 4-11.

White R, Cutting K. Exploring the effects of silver in wound management – what is optimal? Wounds 2006; 18: 307-14.

White R. Kingsley A. Silver dressings in the light of recent clinical research: what can be concluded? Wounds UK 2010; 6:157-8.

Wunderlich U, Orfanos CE. Therapy of leg ulcers and decubitus ulcers with a Xerodressing: Modern wound dressing with antibacterial activity ("Berlin Study"). Hautarzt 1991; 42: 446-50.

Van Den Plas D, De Smet K, Lens D, Sollie P. Differential cell death programmes induced by silver dressing *in vitro*. Eur J Dermatol 2008; 18: 416-21.

Vin F, Teot L, Meaume S. The healing properties of PROMOGRAN in venous leg ulcers. J Wound Care 2002; 11: 335-341.



www.systagenix.com

© Systagenix Wound Management 2011.